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TOWN COUNCIL MEETING/BUDGET WORKSHOP  

December 03, 2012 

 
The Town Council meeting was held in the Moose Hill Council Chambers, Town Hall, 268B 
Mammoth Road, Londonderry, NH.     
 
PRESENT:

 

  Chairman, John Farrell; Vice Chairman Tom Dolan; Councilors: Jim Butler; Joe 
Green; Tom Freda; Acting Town Manager, LPD Chief William R. Hart; Finance Director, Sue 
Hickey, Executive Assistant Margo Lapietro.     

Budget Committee Members

 

:  Dan Lekas, Chairman; John Curran, Vice Chair; William Mee; 
Lisa Whittemore; Chris Melcher; Tom Dalton; Todd Joncas.   

 
Call to Order 

Chairman Farrell opened the meeting at 7:01 PM with the Pledge of Allegiance. This was 
followed by a moment of silence for the men and women fighting for our country both here and 
abroad and for first responders.   

 

Public Comment 
 
Pauline Caron, 369 Mammoth Road asked in the FY14 budget are there funds earmarked for 
what we were short on the impact fee re-payment.  Chairman Farrell said we have refunded all 
those funds, there is no impact on the budget going forward, we paid whatever was owed out of 
last years budget.  Acting Town Manager, LPD Chief Bill Hart responded technically yes, there 
is no money owed.  Some money is being held in escrow awaiting a Rockingham Superior Court 
review.   P. Caron asked how much money did the town pitch in to pay the difference.  Finance 
Director Sue Hickey responded approximately $259K.  P. Caron said the Secretary of State won 
a suit against the Local Government Center (LGC) regarding insurance paid by municipalities to 
the LGC.  The LGC has to make payment to the municipalities by 9/1/13 if they lose their appeal 
to the Supreme Court.  She asked Council if they have thought about this.  Acting Town 
Manager, LPD Chief said they have thought about it, and expect about $68K will be returned to 
Londonderry pending the appeal.  P. Caron said that amount is pro-rated based on the amount of 
employees in the town and the Acting Town Manager confirmed that. 
 

None 
Public Hearing 

 

None 
Old Business 
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NEW BUSINESS 

FY14 Budget Workshop Discussion –

 

 Acting Town Manager, LPD Chief Hart said the direction 
given by Council was to come in under default by approximately $100K with up to 40% from 
salaries/benefits.  He said he has come up with $110,898. below default of which $43,512. 
representing 39% of that total below default is made up of salaries and benefit adjustments.  
$22,500K of that came from the library.  There were insurance adjustments of about $7,200 and 
we came up with further reductions in proposed reductions in salaries from non-represented 
personnel.  Those reductions will be implemented on 7/1/13.  Budget member Todd Joncas 
reiterated that the major cost of increases was due to retirement and health costs.  Open for 
discussion.  Dan Bouchard, 8 O’Connell Drive said the people not represented by a union are 
being targeted, it is a bad move.  We have great employees who have worked extremely hard.  
When he started with the LPD there was only one union, now the whole town is union exactly 
for that reason.   He said it is a bad move on Councils part to go after the non-union salaries.  
Councilor Green made a motion to go to a public hearing on 12/15/12 with the budget as 
presented of $27,525,281.00, second Councilor Dolan.   Councils vote 5-0-0.  

Order 2012-22 – Distribution of Capital Reserve Funds

 

 – Chairman Farrell read the Order, 
second reading waived.  Councilor Dolan made a motion to accept the Order, second 
Councilor Green   .  Open for discussion.  Councils vote 5-0-0. 

Initial Discussion of Preliminary Warrant Approval 

 

– Acting Town Manager, LPD Chief Hart 
proceeded to review the 16 items on the proposed Warrant (copy attached). 

Councilor Dolan asked the Finance Director to explain the difference between the Town 
Operating Budget which they voted on tonight and the amount in Warrant Article 3.  S. Hickey 
responded the top part of the Warrant Article talks about the actual gross amount of 
appropriations which is the amount we vote in after our first and second public hearings.  The 
second amount talks about the actual net amount that we need to raise in property taxes which is 
$16,378,149.00.  It takes the $27M for appropriations, it subtracts the various sources of local 
revenue which is a little over $11M as well as monies for overlay.  The net amount is the $16M.  
 
Councilor Freda addressed Article 14 Roadway Maintenance Trust Fund.  Last year in the 
budget Public Works took the largest adjustment to fund impact fees.  He asked if the Council 
would consider raising this Trust Fund by $100K to be $500K.  Budget member Todd Joncas 
clarified that he is proposing raising the amount from $400K to $500K, Councilor Freda said that 
was correct.  T. Joncas said that that goes forward with weaning us off the bonds.  He said he 
supports doing it in the long term rather than going back to bonding.  Councilor Dolan asked 
how much impact would this have to the default.  Acting Town Manager, LPD Chief Hart said 
he didn’t think it would have any impact because it is a specific trust set up to maintain roads.  
Councilor Dolan asked where is the funding coming from.  Councilor Freda said it would come 
from the tax rate. He explained we pulled out more from the Undesignated Fund Balance (UFB) 
last year by almost $100K. Councilor Dolan asked what is the “health” of the UFB, could they 
split it and take $50K from the UFB and $50K from the taxpayers.  S. Hickey responded if you 
split it, it would be fine.  Councilor Freda said he would be amendable to splitting it from the two 
sources.   
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T. Joncas asked if there are any bonds coming to maturity this year.  S. Hickey responded about 
$327K is coming off in bonds.   
 
Dan Bouchard said he was glad to see Article 10 for an additional School Resource Officer 
(SRO).  He asked the Chief if he had given any thought to making this part-time and hiring 2 
SRO’s for that cost. Acting Town Manager, LPD Chief Hart responded no.  He said in general 
the notion of hiring part-time persons when the focal point is dollars is a good one.  The gain 
often times is you don’t have to pay the benefits.  The problem from the police management 
perspective is twofold.  The LPD does not now have a part-time program because more and more 
it has become an accepted professional practice to assure that those part-time officers are trained 
to the level of a full time officer.  They go thru the Academy, go thru the annual certification.  In 
his judgment as the LPD Chief it does not make good professional sense at this time to hire and 
train and begin a part-time process.  D. Bouchard said he was suggesting hiring an officer who 
has already retired, who is certified and has had the training.  The position would provide no 
benefits at $50K/year and the employee would work 180 school days just like a teacher would.  
Acting Town Manager, LPD Chief Hart responded he would be willing to look at it because we 
have gained the value of the fleet manager who is retired, works part-time and gives the town far 
more value.  Acting Town Manager, LPD Chief Hart said if we can do it and maintain our 
professional standards he will look at it. 
 
Councilor Green suggested changing the wording on the Warrant so that person or one of the 
SRO’s is designated to stay at LHS and have one as a floater.  Acting Town Manager, LPD Chief 
Hart said he is opposed to changing the wording.  The issue of a SRO is that he is a police officer 
first; they might have to respond to an emergency.  The idea is that the primary responsibility of 
the SRO will be the high school.  The second officer will float among the other various schools.   
The language of the Warrant should stay.  Councilor Butler said that D. Bouchard’s suggestion 
would enable him to have one full-time officer at LHS and the two part-time officers could be at 
the other schools.  Chairman Farrell said if this warrant passes he would be happy with leaving 
the decision up to the Chief of Police.  Pauline Caron said the article is for $101K for one 
resource officer.  If you should hire two part-time SRO’s how many will you have, 3?  Acting 
Town Manager, LPD Chief responded potentially yes.  P. Caron suggested hiring just one part- 
time SRO, amend this Article to half of the figure listed in the Article.  Acting Town Manager, 
LPD Chief Hart responded as the Police Chief he is not going to hire a part-time person right 
now; it is not a good idea because we don’t have a part-time program in the LPD.    P. Caron said 
if you hire one certified police officer part-time for half of the $101K or less; you could save that 
much money for the tax payers.  You have one SRO now, leave him full-time at the LHS and use 
the part-time as a floater.  Councilor Freda cautioned that some part-timers have to have health 
benefits, that essentially is a fixed cost.     
 
Labor Agreement Discussion – Acting Town Manager, LPD Chief Hart said both unions have 
proposed agreements. The Londonderry Executive Employees Association (LEEA) have 
proposed an agreement that would in effect grandfather the current employees with more than 10 
years service and adopt the prescriptions in the other agreement that have been adopted by the 
town.  It will mainly focus on sick time buy-back, accruals and that sort of thing.  Over three 
years that is a total of a $28K impact.  The AFSCME unit has asked for an extension of the 
current agreement for one year with zero increase and they would continue to discuss the 
agreement.  The AFSCME has been reviewed and approved by Council.  LEEA is in the process, 
he expects an answer tomorrow. 
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Cancellation of Budget Meetings Scheduled for 12/13/12 & 12/27/12

 

 - Chairman Farrell 
explained that we are at the end of the workshops so we will cancel the meetings on 12/13/12 
and since there are no bonds the 12/27 meeting will be cancelled. 

At this point in the Meeting Chairman Farrell addressed item #3 of the Town Manager Report 
which addresses the updates on the Town Manager search and Planning & Economic 
Development search.  Acting Town Manager, LPD Chief Hart said he wants direction from 
Council on the Town Manager position.  He also noted that internally they have discussed how 
to fill the position of the Planning & Development Director.  He said they are looking at not 
hiring an employee and contracting the services out.  He said he is looking for direction to 
prepare a report sometime the first of the year on possibilities to handle this position.   Chairman 
Farrell suggested having a Non-Public meeting on 12/10/12 to reduce the top 10 applicants for 
the Town Manager position to move to the top 3-5 for interviews.  They would need to discuss 
for further clarification of what their intent is for the Planning position and give direction in 
public to the Town Manager.  Consensus was to have the Non-Public meeting on 12/10/12 under 
RSA 91-A, 3 (b).  
 
Councilor Freda asked what was the last date for citizens to file petition warrant articles.  Acting 
Town Manager, LPD Chief said he was going to review that and put something up on the town 
website tomorrow.   
 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
  
Council meeting minutes of 11/172 

 

– Councilor Dolan made a motion to accept the minutes, 
second Councilor Freda.  Council’s vote 5-0-0.   

OTHER BUSINESS 
 
Liaison Reports

 

 –   Councilor Green met with the Master Plan Steering Committee.  The final 
review of the Master Plan is on the website and he asked the Councilors to take a look at it.   

Councilor Dolan said the Londonderry International Exchange Committee met last week and he 
was unable to attend the meeting.   
 
Councilor Freda said the Planning Board meets this coming Wed. 
 
Town Manager Report - Resignation of Kimberly Bean as the Senior Affairs Coordinator. Acting 
Town Manager, LPD Chief said K. Bean’s last day is this Friday.  He thanked her for her 
service.  He said they are ready to post the position but they are looking at that through the 
Affordable Care Act which might have an impact on the hours.  It is currently 32 hours; the cut-
off is 30 hours for the Affordable Care Act.  There might be some penalties with how we offer 
insurance.  He said they might have to go with 28 hours now and deal with it when we know 
what the rules are.  Councilor Dolan made a motion to accept Kimberly Bean’s resignation, 
second Councilor Freda.  Councils vote 5-0-0. 
 
Presentation of Citizens Petition – Acting Town Manager, LPD Chief said the petition must be 
submitted by the 2nd Tuesday in January according to RSA 40:13, II-1 (b) and RSA 39:3.  They 
have to be signed by 25 or more registered voters or by 2% of the registered voters in that town 
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which ever applies.  Those voter signatures have to be checked by the Supervisors of the 
Checklist to make sure they are registered voters in the town of Londonderry.  Certain Articles 
may require specific legal language to accomplish the policy goal of the citizen.  He said the 
Town will assist the citizen in drafting the Article.  The Deliberative Session may amend 
partitioned articles including but not limited to the amount of money that is in the Article.  The 
information will be posted on the website tomorrow or the next day.  
  
Budget member Lisa Whittemore suggested the citizens bring the petition in early so we can 
make sure the language is correct.   
 
Councilor Dolan suggested getting the language cleared with the town before getting the 
required signatures. 
 

  
Board/Committee Appointments/Reappointments 

1. Resignation of Dana Coons from the Planning Board, term expiration of 12/21/12. 
2. Resignation of Brian Farmer and Elizabeth Lee from the Londonderry Arts Council, Ad 

Hoc Positions. 
 
Councilor Green made a motion to accepted the resignations of the above, second 
Councilor Butler.  Councils vote 5-0-0. 
 

 
ADJOURNMENT 

Councilor Green made a motion to adjourn at 7:52PM, second Councilor Freda.  Council’s 
vote 5-0-0.    
 
Chairman Farrell reminded the public that the next meeting is 12/17/12. 
 
Notes and Tapes by:    Margo Lapietro  Date:  
 

12/03/12 

Minutes Typed by:    Margo Lapietro  Date: 
 

12/05/12   

Approved by:     Town Council  Date:   
 

12/17/12 
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